From: Pubs Officers
Sent: 21 June 2012 16:51
To: Rebekah Morgan
Cc: Public Access DC Comments
Subject: Interested Party Comments for Planning Application 12/00678/F
I am writing on behalf of the North Oxfordshire branch of the Campaign for Real Ale. CAMRA is a national consumer organisation one of whose aims is to "support the public house as a focus of community life". CAMRA is an interested party within the scope of national planning policy. We object to this application as it would result in the total irreversible loss of a community facility.

Retention of pubs allows them to continue to:

· meet the needs of differing communities by maintaining a healthy and varied choice for the consumer; 

· ensure a place of informal social meeting, eating and drinking; 

· provide a place of employment for the Landlord and family and in many cases full and part time staff; 

· enliven the local economy through purchasing from other local outlets/shops and bringing visitors to the local area. 

Public Houses are explicitly classified as community facilities in the National Planning Policy Framework [NPPF].  As community facility, the Bishop Blaize falls within the scope of S29 of the adopted Cherwell Local Plan. 
Para 28 of NPPF states:
"To promote a strong rural economy, local and neighbourhood plans should... promote the retention and development of local services and community facilities in villages, such as local shops, meeting places, sports venues, cultural buildings, public houses and places of worship."
Para 70 of NPPF states:
"To deliver the social, recreational and cultural facilities and services the community needs, planning policies and decisions should:

· plan positively for the provision and use of shared space, community facilities (such as local shops, meeting places, sports venues, cultural buildings, public houses and places of worship) and other local services to enhance the sustainability of communities and residential environments; 

· guard against the unnecessary loss of valued facilities and services, particularly where this would reduce the community’s ability to meet its day-to-day needs;..." 

The applicants' Design & Access Statement [DAS] in section 8 seeks to declare the adopted Cherwell Local Plan as out of date and of limited weight, however this is contrary to para 211 of the NPPF. They also similarly dismiss the more recent non-statutory Local Plan (approved by the council as interim policy), but also ignore the draft 2012 Local Plan covered by para 216 of the NPPF.  What is clear that is S29 of the adopted Plan and EMP5 of the non-statutory Plan are entirely consistent with the requirements of the NPPF and should be given full weight under para 215, along with policy SLE1 of the draft Plan.

As such, policy presumes against change of use to residential unless the existing use can be shown not to be viable and every reasonable effort has been made to seek employment re-use. 

We consider that nothing in the application demonstrates any effort to seek employment re-use. Indeed the first application for change of use to residential (06/01697/F) was made less than six months following the purchase of the property.

With regard to viability, the standard test for this is the CAMRA Public House Viability Test (available via http://www.camra.org.uk/page.php?id=130), which provides a framework of questions that must be answered to give an objective assessment as to whether or not, if properly run by suitable management, the pub would be commercially viable. Despite submitting three previous planning applications for change of use to Cherwell DC (06/01697/F, 07/00630/F and 09/01557/F) each has fallen as the applicants have failed to show that the public house was not viable. Merely showing that they themselves seem to be incapable of running it at a profit does not meet the viability criterion. The previous owners ran it at a profit and the only subsequent independent, objective, professional assessment by Thomas E. Teague (commissioned by Cherwell DC as part of 07/00630/F) stated "In summary, ... The Bishop Blaize is still a viable public house - albeit under new management...". That the current owners have allowed it to become dilapidated since then and thus significant investment would be required to restore it, must not be allowed to be a barrier to viability: to grant planning permission as a result of apparent neglect would be to reward neglect and encourage it in the future.

It is clearly illogical to assume that where a business needs investment in order to prosper, it cannot be made viable because the investment is not justified. In September 2009 the applicants presumably thought that there was sufficient case for the viability of the pub as to apply for planning permission (09/01275/F) to add B&B letting rooms to the business.

We must now draw your attention to several specific points in the application documents:
Firstly this application claims the property to be vacant, yet it is the subject of two recent CLUE applications (12/00011/CLUE & 12/00796/CLUE) claiming continuous residential use.

Section 3 of the application form states that work has not started.  This is clearly untrue as the residential occupation of the employment areas of the property is the subject of enforcement action by Cherwell DC (12/00020/ECOU) and related appeals to the Planning Inspectorate (APP/C3105/C/12/2170904 & 5).  Indeed we are surprised that the applicants' would submit this application whist those appeals have yet to be decided.

Section 17 claims an increase in residential units were this application to be granted, however property particulars in Appendix B of the DAS note the presence of three-bedroom ancillary accommodation at the pub.  We consider that this application would therefore not result in any additional residential units over and above the existing accommodation and thus negates consideration of section 7 or para 8.9 of the DAS.

DAS 2.4 claims that marketing of the pub has not been successful and 5.2 claims it to be unmarketable, yet section 6 and other documents submitted for previous application note numerous offers for the pub as a going concern.  All the marketing efforts referred to in the application have been at a starting price considerably above the purchase price in 2006 of £425,000.  This is all the more surprising given the declining state of the property (as stated in 2.4) and the market (6.2 and 6.4): indeed the Fleurets letter of 16 March 2007 in appendix B explicitly states that the starting price was on the high side.

DAS 4.1 makes no mention of at least four previous planning applications made by the applicants; two previous refused change of uses already mentioned plus two permitted, 06/00248/F for an building extension and 06/01579/ADV for advertising boards.

DAS 6.1 claims without justification that permanent closure of rural pubs is inevitable. We point you to the recently reopened Fox in Leafield, and the Tite Inn in Chadlington to show that the economic situation does not inevitably doom local pubs.

DAS 6.6 notes a population of 395, yet this figure ignores those under 16, and the population of Sibford Ferris parish for whom the Bishop Blaize would be the nearest pub.  My children often accompany me to suitable pubs and thus contribute to their takings; the younger population of the Sibfords should not be ignored.  The 2001 population of the two parishes taken together is 926.  For comparison, in the Cherwell area, Cropredy with a population of 712 and Kirtlington with a population of 872 both support two pubs.

DAS 6.7 notes that the Wykham Arms is a gastro-pub.  As such it caters to a very different market and community from the Bishop Blaize prior to the current owners.  The existence of another pub in the vicinity does not automatically mean that all community need are served.  Nor do TENs issued for something like a village hall provide an adequate substitute for a all-year-round licensed premises.

DAS 8.14 claims that the marketing of the property meets the criteria of the non-statutory local plan, however for that to be true the asking price would have to be reasonable and sale offered without onerous or restrictive clauses.  The evidence shows the neither of these to have been met.

DAS Appendix A (and referenced in 6.6) shows a map of 20 local pubs and clubs claimed to be within 13 minutes drive. The AA route planner begs to differ.  By this measure, of the premises shown on the map only numbers 1, 2, 5, 7, 8, 15, 16, 17, 18, and 19 are 13 minutes drive or less.

DAS Appendix B, in the GA Select material it is claimed that the asking price of £499,000 was justified by the price paid by the owners, stated as £499,500.  This would appear to be erroneous: the Land Registry entry for the property states the purchase price as £425,000.  It is also interesting to note that the photography included with the GA Select marketing material appears to have been taken prior to or soon after the cessation of trading, and well before the documented water leak in 2009 and subsequent removal of the water-damaged furniture and contents.  These pictures certainly bear little comparison to the site photograph in Figure 2 of the DAS, or to the marketing details of Fisher German when the pub was put up for auction following the court order in 2009 (and on file under planning application 09/01557/F).  We consider that the true condition of the site was reflected in the offers received by GA Select and they certainly correspond with the Fisher German auction guide price of £250,000 - £300,000.

In summary, the Bishop Blaize was once the thriving heart of the Burdrop and Sibfords community and surely could be again.  The current owners appear to have systematically run the business down and neglected the fabric of the building perhaps in a cynical ploy to obtain planning permission for residential use, whereupon the value of their investment would rise.  This must not be allowed to happen.  The unique special character of the building and of Burdrop would be best preserved and enhanced by investment in and restoration of the Bishop Blaize as a public house. We urge the council to refuse this application.

Kind Regards
Brian Wray
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